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PELENNA COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED PELENNA
Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 2nd February 2015 at Pontrhydyfen Community Centre at 7.00 p.m.

1
Present:
  Chairperson: Cllr Mrs L Hawkes. 


           Councillors: Mrs D Evans, P Lewis, R Jenkins,

                                                   M I Jones, Mrs T Leslie,
                                                   Mrs J Evans.          

           In attendance: Clerk: D S Mackerras

           Apologies: C Harffy (delayed by traffic congestion)                                           
……………………..…………................................................................
2 Declarations of Interest

         Nothing declared 
3 Minutes of the previous meetings
       Resolved: The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 

       5th January 2015 were confirmed as a true record. 
4 Matters arising
Page 1 – there is still no further news of any wind farm development north of Bryn village.      
Page 2 – A litter nuisance on the roadside between Efail Fach and Tonmawr has been reported to NPTCBC on two occasions. It was noted that NPTCBC litter picking has taken place today – 2nd February. It has been observed that rubbish bags are tipping and splitting during waste collection which is aggravating the litter situation. It was agreed that a letter of concern will be sent to NPTCBC. 
Page 3 – Playground Inspection reports are filed up to date. 
5 County Borough Council Member’s report
NPTCBC report was presented to the meeting. 
Resolved: that the report be accepted.  
                It was noted that some street lighting is not working. There is a
          great deal of confusion as to which lights, between Old and

          New columns should be illuminated, and therefore which
          should be reported as faulty.

6 Planning Applications
The following applications were placed before the Council for consideration:

Application number: P2015/0009

Applicants Name/Address: Mrs Gail Williams, Chapel House, Efail Fach, Pontrhydyfen, Port Talbot SA12 9SN

Site Location: Chapel House, Efail Fach, Pontrhydyfen, Port Talbot SA12 9SN
Proposed development : Demolition of disused Railway Bridge
Members are concerned to ensure that the Footpath/Bridleway passing beneath the bridge remains accessible to the public. It is understood that for safety reasons this pathway will need to be closed for safety reaons during demolition.

A further concern is that the embankments each side of the bridge should be suitably profiled following demolition, for safety and aesthetic appearance. Also demolition materials including bricks, masonry and soil are suitably disposed of, so that they do not cause a public nuisance, nor environmental pollution.
However the Community Council hopes that this structure may be retained for historical and architectural reasons.
Application number: P2015/0031

Applicants Name/Address: Mr Oliver Taylor, UK Methane Ltd, Unit 9, Bridgend Business Centre, Bridgend, CF31 3SH

Site Location: Land within Foel Fynyddau Forest, Nr Pontrhdyfen.

Proposed Development: Temporary permission for the drilling of an exploratory borehole to test the Westphalian and Namurian strata for coal bed methane and shale gases

Members expressed concern on the impact which will be suffered in terms of noise and water table pollution.
7 Correspondence

a. NPTCBC – Schedule of recent revisions to the local bus

     service network.
              Letter of concern over the impact of the change to

              Service 159 – the effect on people attending work.

b. NPTCBC – Play development officer has offered to supply

     non smoking signs for the Children’s playgrounds.

     PCC delighted to accept offer of assistance.

c. BT – Indication that Pelenna will benefit at some future time from the provision of Superfast broadband.

Noted.

  8       Reports

     Community maintenance report

          An enquiry to NPTCBC has revealed that there is no

          established formula for the distribution of grant aid across

          Community and Town Councils. The split of grants is based on

          historic reasons, and original correspondence is no longer

          available to NPTCBC.

          The County Borough has asked for the submission of a revised

          Footpaths Maintenance programme which will be considered

          by the Parks and Open Spaces committee. A Footpaths map

          will be sent by the County Borough for us to notate the

          submission.    
          Playgrounds

          It was agreed that the Parks and Open Spaces committee will
          also meet with the Community Maintenance Officer to discuss

          some work which is needed to be carried out at Johns Terrace

          playground – some backboards are needed. 

          The Family of Mr. Kelvin George would like to site a public seat

          in the Community, in his memory. It was felt approriate that this

          could be placed at Maesgwyn or Dan y Coed playground.

          Playground Inspection reports are now filed up to date.                      
          Macpelah cemetery

          Macpelah Trustees have now agreed to try to meet the

          deadline for legal exchange by 15th February, as they are
          anxious that the Community Council may withdraw. 

          However there is a technical issue to be resolved – Macpelah

          Trustees mistakenly registered themselves as a Charity on the
          Title deeds, which needs to be corrected with the Land
          Registry.           

          Proposed School closures

          Tonmawr.
          Jonathan Headington, the Barrister engaged by Tonmawr
          Action Group has now submitted a challenge to the
          Consultation report on closure. The response is acknowledged
          as a very well constructed document which highlights the
          positive aspects of retaining Tonmawr Primary School, and
          alerting the County Borough to the risks of the children
          transferring to Crynallt school, in the event that a decision is
          taken to close the school.

          The new colour coded system of school classification featured
          as the lead story in the national news on Thursday 28th
          January. Tonmawr Primary has been awarded a Green 
          classification, which is the highest accolade available. This will

          be of great use in fighting the proposed closure of Tonmawr

          Primary School, as the intended destination for Tonmawr

          School children in the event of closure, Crynallt, has been
          classified Yellow only. 
          Pontrhydyfen.

          It was reported that Pontrhydyfen Primary School Governors

          have employed  a solicitor who has drafted a response to the

          LEA Consultation document. This solicitor has had previous

          success in the retention of another School which was ear-

          marked for closure.

          It is anticipated that if this School progresses to closure then

          the Governors will seek a Judicial review.

          For both Schools it remains important to encourage

          parents/residents to continue their support of the respective

          Schools, and to keep the issues in the news. It is also

          important to vociferously express their support at the decision

          making meeting of the NPTCBC Cabinet meeting.  
          Finance: on this occasion to the end of January 2015.The
          report showed that Income was £2,409 below budget mainly
          because the Council has not received Cemetery and Grant
          Income as expected.
          Expenditure was £7,406 better than expected mainly because
          grants to the Community Centres have yet to be paid, and no
          cemetery costs have yet been incurred. There was also a

          saving on Clerk’s salary as an increase connected to cemetery

          management has yet to be awarded.          
          Account Balances as at  31st January 2015 :
          Community Council Account – Cheque book     £11,165.20Cr.
          Community Council Instant Access Account      £  1,381.82Cr.
          Communities First Account – Cheque book        £    100.00Cr.
          Swansea Building Society                                    £     23.34Cr.

          Total balances at  31/01/2015 £12,670.36
          Lloyds Bank: Payments YTD  £34,991
                               Receipts YTD    £33,325 

          Resignation letters have been received from Cllr. Mrs Glenys

          Adams and Cllr. Mrs Lynsey May.

          These vacancies will be publicly advertised to establish if there

          is a call for an election. It is anticipated that the election may

          be co-incided with the General Election which would save on

          election expenses.

          Chair report 

          The Chair reported that she has been kept busy with issues

          relating to School closures, and expressed the hope that we

          are able to retain one or both Schools.          
          Other reports

          Cllrs R Jenkins and Mrs D Evans felt it was unfair that

          representatives were always required to travel to Treorchy for

          construction liaison meetings with Vattenfall Wind Farm. At the

          last meeting they attended not one representative was

          present from this side of the valley.

          They reported that construction had fallen slightly behind plan

          because of adverse weather conditions.

          It was confirmed that Vattenfall would be delighted to arrange

          a visit for the whole of the Community Council to visit the

          construction site.             
  9      Pelenna Community Council Website:
          It was confirmed that the Website has been ordered from the

          supplier Vision ICT at a cost of £500.

          It has been populated in respect of:

          An overview of Pelenna Community.

          Community Council & Member contact details.

          Council documents – Accounts, Minutes (for current year),

          current Agenda. 

          Council meeting schedule for current year.

          Useful telephone numbers and links are yet to be added, as

          also are Community events.

          Mr Trevor Williams has been commissioned to provide some

          photographs of the community. 
          Vision ICT has advised that the Google position can be

          improved by the addition of links. 
  10     Health & Safety
        Nothing to report.
    11     Payment of Accounts
           Payments

           Wages and Salaries at resolved Council rates

           Inland Revenue – Jan 2015  – Employees contribution              111.75                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 

                                                            Employer NI Contribution            14.75

           Pensions – Jan 2014 – Employees contribution                            80.51                         

                                                Employers premium                                320.60

           The Clerk – December Travel expenses                                     134.13

           PC Homecall – email account                                                       50.00

           Staples – Stationery                                                                       40.58

           Postage stamps                                                                               96.12

           Receipts
           Bank Interest                                                                                    0.06                                                                                        

    12   Date of next meeting

     The next meeting will take place on Monday 2nd March
     2015. The meeting will be held at Pelenna Valley Community
     Centre, and will be preceded at 6:30pm. by a PACT meeting.   
     There being no further business the meeting was closed.
           Chair …………………………………………
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